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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

November 6, 2007

The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, November 6, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Gebhart, Quillen, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci, Ms. Fiske, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mrs. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly; David Bird of the City Planning Commission; Mr. Richard Pennell; Ms. Beverly Ross; and Mr. John Papili, Jr., and Mr. Robert Wittig of Diamond State Management, Inc.(Walgreen’s developer).
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  
Calendar Additions: None.
Minutes and Treasurer’s Report:  The minutes from the October 2, 2007 meeting were approved with the following clarification: wording of the motion passed regarding Riverbend development was “to authorize Mr. Taylor to send a letter to the owner/developer of the Riverbend project advising them to stop all construction on Trust land and to restore to its original condition the area on Trust land where they have created an ‘emergency road’.”  
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Riverbend Project

Letter to cease work (as approved at last meeting) was sent, and Mr. Taylor and Mr. Alfree met with representatives of Greggo and Ferrara.  Subsequently, Nick Ferrara and Joe Corrado attended the November 5 Committee meeting. They have not done any further work on the emergency road.  Lengthy discussion was held at the Committee meeting elaborating on both parties’ viewpoints and concerns.  Consideration of the issue and response to Mr. Ferrara will be delayed until December to allow gathering additional information before making further recommendations.

Centerpoint/Amazon
We have begun the process of negotiating the new rent for the lease term beginning January 1. Mr. Alfree asked to review and discuss this real estate matter and possible litigation in Executive Session.
Basin Road Property 
The office received an inquiry from an individual in New York regarding leasing the vacant Basin Road property for a used car lot.  The Committee recommends that the Trustees not enter into negotiations for this type of usage at that location. The full board agreed with this determination.  The interested party will be informed.
Happy Harry/Walgreen’s
Mr. Alfree said that Property Development has been working for several months on lease negotiations with the developer for the vacant portion of the “professional center” parcel, with the probable recommendation to be to continue negotiations. The Board had delayed addressing this until the November meeting, in order to allow a full consideration of whether the Trustees desire retail uses to be included in the professional center, and if so, how to proceed.. Mr. Alfree turned the discussion over to Mr. Wilson.  Mr. Wilson introduced David Bird of the City Planning Commission, who attended to address the limitations or other impacts of the City Comprehensive Plan on land usage at the parcel in question.
Mr. Bird said that he did not speak for the Planning Commission but rather as a member of the Commission summarizing and explaining the Plan is it affects the parcel. The Comprehensive Plan is currently undergoing the State-mandated five-year update. The Comprehensive Plan identifies the professional center parcel as part of a “redevelopment area..” Area is zoned Retail Commercial. The Plan’s goal is to enhance the area as a gateway into the City.  Currently the busy road effectively separates the commercial and professional uses from the historic area.  The Plan designates the area as ideally more “pedestrian-oriented.commercial.”  Planning Commission feels that this is a critical area to the City which is “disadvantaged” by the transportation network. In conjunction with its work, the Planning Commission would very much like to meet with the Trustees to discuss overall vision for that area and other areas of the City. (As a side note, Mr. Bird mentioned that a vacancy exists on the Planning Commission and suggested that should someone from the Trustees be interested they should contact the Mayor’s Office.)
Mr. Wilson also outlined several issues for consideration, including:

· whether Walgreen’s can be considered a “professional” use, or rather a retail establishment that happens to include a pharmacy;

· the risk of such a large corporation building a store and then abandoning it if they did not feel it successful or if other problems arose. 

Mr. Castagno elaborated on the history of the development of the Comprehensive Plan and vision for that area, as adopting architectural themes from the historical district, and creating an accessible, working commercial district integrating the commercial area into the rest of the town with attention to streetscape elements. There followed a discussion of the effectiveness of streetscape strategies and traffic calming.    

Mr. Wilson said the crux of the discussion is whether the site should be leased to a retail tenant. Ms. Fiske said that she considered the key question is not “retail vs. professional” but whether we want to lease to a big box store, and whether that would be in harmony with the surroundings and the City in general. Mr. Appleby spoke about the history of developing the parcel for professional use, and the significant difficulty of finding interested developers/tenants, mainly due to lack of sufficient (customer/client) traffic, despite proactive efforts and the fact that the utilities are already there.
Mr. Wilson moved that the Trustees reserve the parcel for professional uses only and not enter into negotiations with retail tenants.  Ms. Fiske seconded.  Mr. Alfree requested a roll call vote.
In discussion, Mr. Gebhart and Mr. DeAscanis pointed out that there already exists substantial retail/commercial use along the Ferry Cut-off, so retail could be considered simply an extension of this.  Mr. Viola urged consideration of how the decision for ultimate usage will impact the existing professional center tenants.  Mr. Peden emphasized how difficult it has been to attract professional tenants at that location.  The original idea had been to attract physicians into New Castle, but there has been very limited success.
Mr. Viola also said that if we decide to move ahead with a large retail establishment, there is an irrevocable quality about that, while supporting Mr. Wilson’s motion would simply express the sense of the board at this time. Mr. Peden responded that we have been waiting for ten years and it hasn’t worked.  Ms. Fiske said she preferred taking a longer view, working with the Planning Commission, toward what would be best for the town, especially as there is not an urgent need to develop the property at this time.   

Mr. Appleby said that a clause could be included in a prospective lease that if the tenant left prematurely they would have to dismantle the building, so that we wouldn’t be stuck with a big box store.  Mr. Taylor said that there could also be architectural and design stipulations.  
Mr. Castagno said that we should proceed with the most viable, architecturally sound use congruent with the existing Retail Commercial zoning, and not limit the use of the parcel, thereby restricting ability to react to market conditions.  Mr. Quillen said he was not ready to vote to limit the use one way or the other at this time.  Mr. Viola and Ms. Fiske said they agreed with Mr. Quillen.  

Mr. Wilson clarified that a vote against this motion would not mean one is voting for Walgreen’s; rather, that is a separate discussion.
Vote was done by raising of hands.  The motion to reserve the property for professional uses only was defeated 1-6-5. (Aye - Mr. Wilson; Nay - Messrs. Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Peden;  Abstain - Ms. Fiske, Messrs. Gebhart, Quillen, Viola, and Yacucci.

Mr. Wilson then moved that the Trustees do not lease the property at this time, in order to better consider the ultimate use of the land.  Mr. Viola seconded.  Motion defeated 5-6-1. (Aye – Ms. Fiske, Messrs. Quillen, Viola, Wilson; Yacucci; Nay – Messrs. Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Peden; Abstain – Mr. Gebhart.)
Finally, Mr. Wilson moved that the Trustees do not proceed with negotiations with Walgreen’s.  Ms. Fiske seconded. Motion defeated 3-7-2.  (Aye – Ms. Fiske, Messrs. Viola, Wilson; Nay – Messrs. Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Peden, Quillen; Abstain – Messrs. Gebhart and Yacucci.)

As negotiations with Walgreen’s will now go forward, Mr. Alfree asked to take up further discussion regarding the particulars of the leasing arrangements in Executive Session.

OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gebhart reporting.
Arasapha Garden Club sent a second request for an additional $500 over their annual appropriation of $1,000, due to rising costs of supplies for the holiday wreath project.  Mr. Gebhart moved to approve the additional $500 grant; motion passed.
Mr. Gebhart addressed the ongoing issue of the request by two residents (Lynn Sheridan and Sally Denton) to install memorial benches along Trust land by the River at the foot of Plum Alley.  He summarized the results of the inquiry into the history of when and whether permission was given, and the Committee’s efforts to weigh the merits of the actions that have already taken place.  
He moved to allow the immediate installation of the two already-purchased benches at the location where the concrete pad was installed, with written communication to the donors to the effect that the benches have been approved, the Trust reserves the right to relocate or remove the benches in the future, and the Trust does not accept responsibility in the event the benches become unsightly or damaged.  Also, that future requests for benches be submitted in writing, that the Trustees will determine the style and the location, and bill the donor for purchase and installation.
Mr. Taylor suggested breaking the motion into separate parts: for example, one to approve this particular case; and then another to enunciate a policy.  He also suggested rewording the motion so that it did not sound like the Trustees are actively inviting requests for various memorials.  Mr. Alfree suggested tabling the motion to next month and distributing the motion in writing.   

Mr. Gebhart reworded the motion as follows:  “that the Trustees allow the two benches to be installed

where the concrete slab has already been installed.”

Mr. Gebhart was told that the benches are already engraved, but it has not been possible, to date, to fully confirm this.  Also, a statement made at the October meeting regarding the existence of a letter from Anita Banks approving the benches was not correct, and resulted from a miscommunication.  Mr. Viola said that if the benches are not presently inscribed and we grant permission to install them, that approval would be conditioned upon their not being inscribed in the future.

Mr. Gebhart again stated the motion that we allow the two residents who purchased benches with the sincere belief that they had permission to do so, to have the benches installed on the concrete slab.  

Motion defeated 5-7 (Aye – Ms. Fiske, Messrs. Gebhart, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci; Nay – Messrs. Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Peden, Quillen,)
Mr. Gebhart asked if the issue could be raised again, and Mr. Peden said yes.  Mr. Gebhart will verify the existence of memorial engraving.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola said that with the heavy demands of his involvement in the library expansion and the Bellanca Air Hangar projects, he had decided to step down as Chair of Property Maintenance. Mr. DeAscanis has been elected to serve as the new Chair.
A settlement has been reached with the insurance company regarding repairs to roof damage at the New Castle Family Medical Center, and the work can be completed for the agreed-upon proceeds. 
The HVAC system at the New Library is circa 1964 and failing badly.  It has cost over $7,300 in repairs so far this year.  Mr. Viola said the current system probably would not last through the period until a new system is in place in the new building, and interim options should be considered in the case of catastrophic failure. He spoke with some consultants who suggested one option would be to install a $20,000 unit that could handle the short-term need. It is possible that the Trustees could then re-use the system at another location when the new project is completed.  One possibility for this is the fire house. Mr. Appleby asked if this expense would come out of the 2007-08 budget.  Mr. Viola said there is probably time to include it in next year’s budget.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.
PNC financial advisors met with the Finance Committee on October 24.  As of September 30, our portfolio at PNC is earning 9.5%.  Wilmington Trust is producing an 8.8% return.  Committee is satisfied with both banks’ performance. 
Using Money Market account funds, the balance of $386,000 remaining from the 1998 Wilmington Trust loan for the Dialysis Center has been paid off, as approved at the September meeting.
Barbacane Thornton’s audit reports were completed and distributed.  Mr. Alfree asked everyone to check them for accuracy prior to printing the summary booklet.

Mr. Alfree asked for a motion to authorize up to $1,500 to secure internet service to the office and Board Room, including installation and monthly charges.  The hoped-for ability to tap into the City’s high-speed Comcast service is expensive, complicated, and would probably require many more months to accomplish.  Motion passed.
Mr. Alfree also made a motion requesting an additional $5,000 (under line item Professional Fees & Appraisals) to cover two additional property appraisals that may be needed this year.  Motion approved.
ELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Quillen reporting.
Mr. Quillen announced that two of the candidates for the November 10 election were present: Richard Pennell and Beverly Ross. The other candidates are Jan Clairmont, William Emory, and Catherine Toner. He then moved that the Trustees permit voter registration on the spot at the election: persons registering that day could not vote in that day’s election, but would be saved an additional trip to register before the next election.  Motion passed.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola reported that the plans for the new Library expansion have been presented to the Historic Area Commission at two meetings to date, with a third hearing this Thursday.
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
The Committee discussed replacing the wire cable near Bull Hill but will delay this issue until a future meeting.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

No report.

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Gebhart reporting.

Mr. Gebhart reported that a request has been received for a wedding May 10, 2008 in Battery Park, with 200 people with chairs and a tent, reception to follow in Good Will Fire Hall.  Committee recommends that this one wedding be permitted, but that in general such a large event could be construed to limit others’ access to the Park, especially on weekends, and a policy should be developed for requests for events that are large enough to require a permit from the City.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No report.

OTHER COMMITTEES – No reports.
Mr. Gebhart attended a Tree Commission meeting and was asked to bring the following statement to the Trustees:  The Tree Commission wants to be helpful and responsive regarding trees on Trust property, and recommends that the Trust liaison to the Tree Commission (C.H. Gebhart) be notified of any problem, and he will forward the information to the Commission for handling.
COMMUNICATIONS

· Mr. Quillen said that a number of taped interviews of leading citizens were recorded about 20 years ago by Harry Kaiser (sp).  Don Reese has made a DVD of the tapes, and Jim Meek of The Strand has created a historical website and would like Trustees’ permission to link these interview clips to the website.  Mr. Taylor recommended listening to the interviews first.  Mr. Viola recommended that the interviewees’ families should be consulted.
· Letter was received from Immanuel Church regarding their desire to enter into discussions with Trustees about preservation of open lands and wetlands near the Glebe cemetery.  Mr. Peden assigned this to Open Space Committee.
· Mr. Viola showed a New Journal article and photograph featuring a bullying-prevention program at the Family Foundations Academy.

OTHER MATTERS
Mr. Alfree and his wife looked through some documents and ephemera from Herbert Tobin’s records which had been stored in the Trustee vault. Some of the items are not directly related to the Trust.  He asked permission to give some Good Will Fire Company artifacts to the Fire Company, and to give an old photograph of the whipping post to the New Castle Historical Society. There were no objections.
Mr. Alfree moved to adjourn and go into Executive Session to discuss real estate matters and potential litigation; motion passed.  Following the Executive Session, the regular meeting was again called to order.
Mr. Alfree moved to continue lease negotiations with Diamond State Management (Walgreen’s) with the understanding that the lease would follow the standard format of Trust leases as it relates to how rents are increased.  Motion carried with two nays (Ms. Fiske and Mr. Wilson).

Mr. Alfree moved to authorize Mr. Taylor write a letter to McConnell Development (Amazon) stating that we wish to follow the procedures for rent increase which are set forth in Section 9.2 (appraisal) of our current lease.  Motion approved unanimously.
Mr. Alfree moved to authorize Mr. Taylor to handle any litigation initiated by McConnell Development regarding our failure to give the required nine months’ advance notice of our determination of new rent, and if necessary to initiate an action to compel them to follow the appraisal process set forth in the lease.  Motion passed unanimously

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:20 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,

Kathleen MacDonough

Executive Secretary
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